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                   Town of Paxton

                Board of Selectmen

            697 Pleasant Street, Paxton, MA 01612

       (508) 754-7638 – phone (508) 797-0966 – fax

                     dparsons@townofpaxton.net
Regular Meeting Minutes
Monday, November 29, 2021
Meeting Location: John Bauer Senior Center 17 West Street, Paxton, MA 01612
Members Present:                    Peter Bogren, Jr., Chairman




 Julia N. Pingitore, Vice Chair





 Kirk R. Huehls, Clerk
Town Administrator:

 Carol L. Riches, Town Administrator


Attendees:
 see Attendee List
The Chair called the meeting to order at 7:00pm.
Classification Hearing

· Kateri Clute, Principal Assessor along with Doris Huard from the Board of Assessors appeared for the Annual Classification Hearing to set the tax rate for FY22. 

· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to approve the use of Factor 1 to calculate the tax rate.  Unanimous, all in favor.  Roll call (JP) yes, (KH) yes, (PB) yes.
· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) that the Town will not provide a discount for Open Space.  Unanimous, all in favor.  Roll call (JP) yes, (KH) yes, (PB) yes.
· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) that the Town will not provide a discount for Residential Exemptions.  Unanimous, all in favor.  Roll call (JP) yes, (KH) yes, (PB) yes.
· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) that the Town will not provide a discount for Small Commercial Exemptions.  Unanimous, all in favor.  Roll call (JP) yes, (KH) yes, (PB) yes.
· With these four items voted on a tax rate of $18.98 was set.
· Doris Huard stated, we had a board member resign so we need to post the position and hopefully we will be able to make a recommendation to the Select Board soon.
Covid update
· (JP) We still have a large increase of cases in town and an increase in hospitalization.
· Omicron is a new variant out of South Africa. So far, we have not seen that this variant is any more concerning than the Delta variant.
· Get your booster as long as your antibodies are high enough it is effective against these variant.
· Vaccine manufactures are working on a new vaccine for the variants. Omicron is highly transmissible. Testing is happening now on current vaccines to see how effective it is against Omicron.  
· Currently 50% of the hospitalizations are people that are vaccinated.
· A number of the cases are children. Kids are getting together more now so germs are spreading. They are not getting very sick but when they do, they are missing upwards of ten days of school.
· The Rutland clinic is still doing vaccinations. You can now go as a walk in. 
· (PB)  Do you know the percentage of students at PCS that have been vaccinated?
· (JP)  I do not have any numbers but I have heard a lot of people discussing that they are planning to get their kids vaccinated.
Town Counsel email

· Mark Love, Finance Committee member,  I am speaking as a member of the Finance Committee but not on behalf of the Finance Committee. This is not a confidential issue this is pertaining to the public bylaws and we have not been able to see what the question was that was posed to Town Counsel and what Town Counsels response was. We may look at revising the bylaw and the opinion of Town Counsel would be helpful. So, we are asking you to share with us what the recommendation was from Town Counsel.
· (PB) The entire board read the response and I summarized that information. It has been recommended by Town Counsel not to share the contents of the email. 

· (JP)  This lends to the attorney client privilege here and any time that you share information with a third party the privilege no longer exists. I have read the email and I believe the content is accurate. There is nothing that is being hidden. I understand that you are just looking to see that it was presented and responded to correctly.

· (JP) We could ask the questions if the email could be extended to the Finance Committee without breaking that privilege.
· Mark Love stated, we are part of the town so we should be eligible to see the responding email.
· (PB)  I will dig into this a little deeper.

· (KH)  In the interest of the Finance Committee being able to move forward it would be beneficial for them to be able to be on certain committees and to be able to steer those committees in the right direction.

· (PB)  I assume that you think we are not being open and forth right. Is that why you are pressing this matter.
· (KH)  Did the summary that we provided you give enough guidance to do what you need to do?
· Mark Love replied, it was a benign questions with a benign answer. 

· (JP)  I’m of the opinion that that if Town Counsel says that we could provide this information without an issue I would be fine with it.

· (KH) Can we ask if the Finance Committee is considered to be part of the town so that we can extend that privilege to see the email?
· (JP) If Town Counsel says that the Finance Committee is part of the town and that we can extend this email to them without breaking our privileged, then we need to ensure that the Finance Committee members do not allow the email to go any further.
· Marl Love stated, if Town Counsel says that under no circumstances the email should be shared then that is the end of the story, but I would hope that they would extend the privilege.
· (CR)  I would like Julia to write the email to be provided to Town Counsel asking for verification and then I will forward it to Town Counsel.
Firefighters Contract

· The Select Board signed the Firefighter’s contract which will be effective from July 1 , 2022 to June 30, 2025.
Resignation of Lisa Paciello-Reece from the Board of Assessors
· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to accept with regret the resignation of Lisa Paciello-Reece from the Board of Assessors.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
Resignation of Natalie Siemen from the Council on Aging

· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to accept with regret the resignation of Natalie Siemen from the Council on Aging.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
DPW Committee

· (PB)  We started with a proposal three years ago which was twelve million. We are now at 15 million, so we are looking at a renovations now instead of a new building. We are having the building examined to see if it is structurally sound to do what we are looking to do. I appreciate that the new Director is looking at all possibilities of what can be done with the building. Our next meeting is Wednesday.
Trash Liens

· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to sign the trash liens for the following properties as listed.   Unanimous, all in favor. (JP) yes, (KH) yes, (PB) yes.
9 Crestwood Rd

312 Pleasant St

20 Burtenmar Cir
174 Pleasant St

29 Nanigian Road
4 Ledyard Rd
Town Administrator Search Committee
· (CR)  I would like to be part of the search committee with four other members. I would recommend myself, one Select Board member and three member of the public. The search committee would screen and interview the candidates and then bring final applicants to the Select Board. 
· (PB)  I would like to recommend that Julia be the Select Board member that stands on the committee. 
· (JP)  I would be honored to fulfill the position.
· (CR)  I have some ideas of who I would like to see on the committee and then we can bring those names forward to the next Select Board meeting.
Meeting Minutes

· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to approve the Regular Meeting Minutes from November 15, 2021.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to approve the Executive Meeting Minutes from November 15, 2021.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
Town Administrators update

· RDP Grant

The BOH has received a grant for $2800 under the Recycling Dividends Program. Thank you to Sheryl Lombardi, TSC for completing the work to earn this grant.
· December 4, 2021, Paxton Holiday Event (From website)
Event time: 6:00pm to 8:00pm. Located in the St. Columba Church parking lot, Town Common, and Richards Ave A chance to vote on the 1st Town Truck Holiday Makeover, Make S’mores, Coffee, Hot Chocolate, and snacks Food Truck and Black Sheep Bah-Bah-Q Food Truck. Tables set up by Paxton’s American Legion, RML, Boy Scouts, Girl Scouts, and Lions Club. The reading of the night before Christmas by RML Children’s Librarian Kristin Steinmetz. Holiday Carols and The Annual Lighting of the Town Tree.
Public sessions

· Neil Bagdis, Planning Board member, I have a question concerning 53 Camp Street. 
· (PB)  We explained that we are not going to overstep our bounds. The Planning Board is working on this and we will see where it goes.

· Neil Bagdis, asked if there is any legal action through the town that can be imposed as a  penalty on the property owner for disregard of the permit process. There is a stormwater permit review currently being done on 53 Camp Street. We have to mitigate the post construction flow of water to an equal level of pre-construction, which is where the concern is. During heavy rain there is run off on the abutting properties. I am looking for some guidance in the way of penalties.
· (CR) A cease and desist was put in place and the homeowner stopped the work he was doing and started the permitting process that was needed. 
· Neil Bagdis stated, that on another subject it has been brought to my attention that a business is being run with vehicles present. Who is responsible for that? 

· (CR)  Rick Trifero is the enforcement officer that would deal with this.

· Neil Bagdis, stated I would like to thank the DPW Director for his assistance on Howard Street. Also, he responded quickly on the closure of Brigham Road for the winter. We also discussed putting another speed limit sign on the other end of Brigham Road. I would just like to explain that Brigham Road is only twenty-seven feet total and is narrow and cannot take the impact of cars driving over 25mph. 
· (PB)  Let me talk to the Police Chief and see what he thinks.

· (NB)  I would like to through my name into a hat for the Town Administrator search committee.

· Adjourned Meeting at   8:14 pm, Unanimous all in favor. (JP) yes, (KH) yes, (PB) yes.
The next meeting is scheduled for Monday, December 13, 2021, at 7:00pm. 
Documents from the Meeting filed in BOS office:
Agenda

Attendance list
Town Administrators update

Meeting minutes
Respectfully submitted,
Donna Graf-Parsons
Executive Assistant
